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Email: office.3120@aston-and-cote.oxon.sch.uk
Website:  www. aston-and-cote.oxon.sch.uk
Headteacher: Mrs Fiona Taylor
Minutes of the Meeting of the full Governing Body held at the school
on Monday 10th December – commencing 6.00 pm 
Present:
David Chadwick (DC)


Parent Governor


Janice Collier (JColl)


Foundation Governor
Joe Cox (JC)



Parent Governor
Peter Dempsey (PD)


LA Governor
Emma Gardner (EG)


Staff Governor

(left at 7.55 pm)

Claudia Harris (CH)


Co-opted Governor

Edward Steele (ES)


Foundation Governor

Fiona Taylor (FT)



Headteacher
Philip Wilson (PW)



Parent Governor

In attendance:
Melody Chadwick (MC)


Associate Staff

(left at 7.55 pm)


Harriet Cornell (HC)


School Business Manager

(arrived at 7.05 pm)

Lucy Dickinson (LD)


Clerk
	Item and description
	Actions

	22.19 - Welcome and apologies

	CH welcomed Governors to the meeting. The meeting was quorate (9 Governors present of 9 in post) and was opened at 6.00pm by CH.
	

	23.19 – Notification of any urgent business

	None
	

	24.19 – Declaration of interests including update to the register

	The attendance register was signed and passed to LD for filing. An Annual declaration had been completed by JColl and registered on Governor Hub – LD to bring paper copy to the next meeting for filing at the school.
	LD
LD

	25.19 – Approval of the minutes of the meeting held on 23 September and matters arising

	The minutes from 23 September were approved, signed by CH and passed to FT for filing. LD to send electronic version for website. There were no matters arising which were not included elsewhere on the agenda.
	FT, LD

	PERFORMANCE AND STANDARDS
26.19 – Pupil progress including greater depth

	In-year data for all year groups had been circulated via Governor Hub, FT explained the context of the different figures. The Year 2 and Year 6 results are based on the 2017 SATs papers, which means that pupils are being tested on the work for the whole year (so that results will look lower at this stage, due to work not yet having been covered). The other years’ results are based on a variety of tests/sources, as explained for each subject below.
Mathematics

The data for Years 1, 3, 4 and 5 is based on the end of term assessments from Power Maths, and only tests the pupils on material covered so far. MM refers to Mental Maths, and R to Reasoning.

Governors asked:
Q. Given that the figures for Year 2 do look much lower, are they on-track and is there any cause for concern?

A. FT felt that even though the results are skewed because of the additional material being tested on, there were other challenges which need to be closely monitored. Three pupils have joined the cohort recently and are catching up, but FT and EG (Maths co-ordinator) have done lesson observations in all but one of the classes, and feel that the situation is recoverable.

Q. Would the teacher’s assessment for this year group be in line with the other years?

A. It is difficult to be sure – the Year 2 pupils have not done the Power Maths assessments, so the results are not comparable. Staff could consider doing the Power Maths assessments in January (but are conscious of not over testing).

Q. The outcome for the Pupil Premium (PP) children in Years 3,4 and 5 look very positive – 100% reaching expected?

A. Yes – this will be discussed more in the next agenda item.
	

	Reading
The Year 1 assessments were done using the Rising Stars reading assessments, while the Years 3, 4 and 5 used National Foundation for Education Research (NFER). Years 2 and 6 did the 2017 SATs papers. Again this means the results are not comparable, and there is a large jump for the Year 2 group in moving from Read Write Inc. Governors asked:

Q. Are the Rising Stars tests tailored for Year 1?

A. Yes, these are a very friendly way of assessing pupils and preparing them to use the NFER resources as they get older. The results are probably not as accurate as teacher assessment, but are important preparation in doing tests. FT did note that teachers can ‘over-ride’ the test results if they feel that particular pupils have underperformed. Governors suggested that it would be helpful to have an explanatory sentence for each year group to include the teachers’ views on those who are not reaching expected levels, as well as those exceeding. They would also like some way to track ‘home-grown’ (pupils who have been at the school for longer) from those who have very recently joined.

SPAG

The Year 1 assessments were done using the Rising Stars reading assessments, while the Years 3, 4 and 5 used National Foundation for Education Research (NFER). Years 2 and 6 did the 2017 SATs papers.

Q. Are staff happy with the SPAG results, and could FT say more about the areas for improvement?

A. Staff have identified areas for improvement, and will be introducing a dedicated SPAG lesson once a week after Christmas. FT had visited Ducklington School, which has higher SPAG results) and observed that they also do additional short refresher sessions to keep the material learnt ‘on the boil’. Guided reading sessions are also being used to reinforce SPAG learning.

Q. Is there any cause for concern regarding the Year 1 results?

A. FT agreed that staff would like to see some children in Year 1 achieving greater depth, and more reaching expected levels, but added that the children are still very young and getting used to the more formal learning style after being in the EYFS.

In terms of support, FT is looking at moving TAs around, and where additional support might be effective (e.g. for pupils on the SEND register, but also using other individual information).
	FT, staff

	Writing

These looked like the lowest set of results, and needed much more explanation. FT said that in order to achieve expected levels, under the current system pupils needed to ‘tick off’ 100% of the targets. The Year 2 cohort will be trialling a different approach next year. Governors asked:

Q. Who had decided on the method for assessing writing, and what are the other alternatives?

A. This was managed by the English Subject lead and was based on discussions with the external moderator from last year.
Q. Should Governor be concerned, especially about the Years 1 and 2 results?

A. There is still concern about Writing overall, but new measures have been put in place which will have an impact, particularly in the lower years.
Governors felt that it would be particularly helpful to have some level of teacher assessment reported for writing, but do not want to put in additional work. They stressed that they are looking for staff to use their professional judgement. FT said SLT have had rigorous discussions about the data, the provision maps and behaviour for learning. Governors felt that it was important to have some way to articulate these discussions and monitor progress during the year. 
	

	27.19 – Pupil Premium report 2018-19

	The Pupil Premium (PP) strategy report was on the school website, and Governors had received assessment tracker information via Governor Hub (some of the colour coding was incorrect – FT to update). DC (PP Link Governor) had a meeting with FT to discuss the strategy and the data, and noted that performance of the PP children was similar to that of the rest of their cohorts. They had discussed the decision to use a significant amount of the funding for a relatively small number of pupils (particularly those who also have SEN), and Governor agreed that this was an appropriate decision based on the needs of the pupils. Some of the funding was also being used for Power Maths, which would benefit other pupils as well, whilst still having a further positive impact on the PP performance. 
Governors also discussed the importance of nurture for this group, and how to respond to needs based on family situations etc. The costs associated with education psychologists were noted, and it was suggested that FT should contact the Corinthian Partnership to see if there was any potential for support from them.
	FT

	28.19 – School Development Plan (SDP)

	(7.05 pm – HC arrived)

A RAG rated version of each priority section will appear in the 2019-20 SDP folder on Governor Hub. Governors talked through the sections for which they are the leads:
Leadership and Management (Priority area 1): CH and DC had met FT to discuss this area. The make-up of the Governing Body was discussed – DC to continue as Parent Governor for now. The skills audit had shown very few gaps, and it was noted that the HR and legal support was provided by OCC. FT to make contact with two potential Co-opted Governors and report back to FGB.

The website was also discussed – the designer is coming in next Wednesday and will be given a deadline of January for updating the new site with the current content and information. Governors had been consulted about the new site, and were keen to move forward with this.

The integration of Preschool as Windmill 1 had also been discussed (and was covered later in the agenda under the budget item). There had been some teething problems, but it was felt that these had now been overcome, and things were working well.

SEF – to be completed for the FGB in February.

Distinctiveness as a Church of England School (Priority area 4): ES and JColl are the Foundation Governors, and have been into school. Governors discussed the community events which have taken place with the village and Church. The new school vision will be launched on January 21 – all Governors were encouraged to attend this event, and arrangements were discussed.

The school has started using a new Understanding Christianity resource, alongside some other resources to cover the global aspects of Christianity. Classes will be encouraged to write letters on ethical issues, and a system for voting for charities to support in fundraising has been introduced. 

JColl will be supporting the school in getting B Space prayer (a Witney-based charity) to come into the school to set up spaces for prayer or reflection (this will require volunteers from the Church and community), but was felt to link well with concerns about pupil well-being as discussed earlier in the meeting.

Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS): CH has been visiting Windmill 1 as noted above. The EYFS areas have been redeveloped to make them homelier, and MC reported that the preschool merger had gone well, and Windmill 1 now often join in with Windmill 2. 
	FT

FT

FT, LD -agenda

Govs

JColl

	A timetable has been introduced for mornings. FT reported that an Early Years review will take place in January. Governors also suggested that a parent survey be carried out, and some comparison be made of the old preschool system with the new set-up (for example by getting feedback from parents who have had children in both settings). It was noted that of the 12 children currently in preschool, 11 are intending to stay at the school in September.

Other SDP areas to be discussed between Link Governors and staff contacts, and updates put on Governor Hub. JColl asked that all school documentation refer to ‘Church of England Primary School’ for clarity.
	Agenda?
LD, FT

	29.19 – Agree on external professional support/challenge

	The system leader will be Mark Smith (an experienced Head Teacher from St Johns Primary School in Carterton) – he will visit the school on 28 January (CH to attend for part of the day if possible). As noted above, the school is also having an Early Years review. An external advisor will continue to be used for the HT appraisal.
	

	30.19 – Review rolling programme for Governor self-evaluation 

	The Governor Hub self-evaluation has been completed. Governors discussed how to move forward in addressing the areas more requiring improvement – DC and PD to meet to discuss this.
	DC, PD

	31.19 – Distinctiveness as a Church of England school

	This had been discussed in item 28.19 (SDP). It was also noted that ES had been on SIAMs training in Gerrard Cross, and learned that the inspectors would be likely to do a thorough review of the school website prior to the inspection (ES has given FT a checklist to use in reviewing this aspect of the site). Inspector would also be very interested in hearing from pupils (Pupil Voice) and would want to talk to parents and non-Foundation Governors.
Publicity for the launch of the school vision was discussed, including social media, ParentMail, advertising in the Church and on the village noticeboards. PD to find out postal costs for fliers to be delivered through the Post Office to promote the school and preschool more widely.
(7.55 pm EG and MC left)
	

	FINANCE AND PREMISES

32.19 – Budget monitoring including implications of pupil numbers

	HC tabled updated figures and finance report (included with these minutes and updated on Governor Hub) and reported that the pupil numbers are currently at 150, with 2 more joining in January.
It was noted that there is additional money in the accounts due to the integration of preschool, but that once this money was removed, the carry forward is very low. SEN funding is lower than that in the original budget, as two pupils have now left the school, and some of the funding which has been granted to other pupils is not back-dated.

Income: the actual increase in teacher pension funding is slightly higher than that provided by the additional grant – HC waiting for advice on how to apply for the shortfall
The £27k for EYFS funding includes £10k for this term, and £17 k for next term (when the 30 hours free funding is being introduced.

Expenditure: Preschool had agreed to spend up to £13,500 for redevelopment of the outside space, but the school had opted to use some capital funding to cover the total costs (after the application for lottery funding was unsuccessful). This will leave some earmarked preschool funding to be used for future EYSF projects – Governors advised that HC look into putting this in a high interest account.

Governors asked:

Q. How many parents actually pay the voluntary contributions, and is this causing an issue?

A. FT and HC said most families do pay, and the school wishes to continue to support those who struggle. There are sometimes problems in getting parents to pay the contributions for transport to swimming lessons (for example where their children are already learning swimming independently of the school).

It was felt that calculating the shortfall and writing to parents was a possibility, but ran the risk of pressurising those who are genuinely unable to pay.

HC explained that although she had worked to update the budget to include preschool income and expenditure, this remains a draft as it does not yet balance in Year 3 – Jane Mason (OCC) is coming into school in January to help with this. Governors recognised the difficulties with regards to uncertainty around pupil numbers and Government funding, and thanked HC for her work on the preschool integration to date.
	HC

	Governors discussed the impact of the new housing on pupil numbers – two families have joined the school after moving in to the new development, but other houses are not selling. Although HC can use the projected numbers (based on the OCC estimates for likely numbers of primary school children for the size of development), this will require in-year adjustment if houses remain vacant, or do not actually result in additional pupils.
	

	33.19 – Pay committee

	The pay committee had met prior to the FGB meeting and received information from FT regarding staff appraisals and recommended pay increases. The committee were happy with the recommendations, and the FGB approved this decision.
	

	34.19 – Staff absence policy

	An update OCC policy had been circulated to Governors and was approved and signed by CH – FT to file.
	

	35.19 – Date of next meetings

	FGB: Monday 3 February (FGB) at 6 pm, Monday 23 March (committees), Monday 27 April, Monday 13 July. Dates and linked folders have been added to Governor Hub.
	


The meeting closed at 8.55 pm.
	Documents for the meeting
	Sent by
	Date on Gov. Hub

	Agenda
	LD
	2 December 2019

	Attendance sheet
	LD
	tabled

	Minutes of FGB meeting on 23 September 2019
	LD
	5 October 2019

	Data 
	LD
	2 December 2019

	PP figures
	LD
	2 December 2019

	Finance report and budget monitoring spreadsheets
	LD
	8 December 2019

	Staff absence Policy
	LD
	10 December 2019
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